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As I finish my first several months in office as president, I 
want to thank Amy Young, MD for her leadership over 
the last two years and applaud her accomplishments.  

Specifically, she completed a successful capital campaign, raising 
$1,000,000 for our Capstone Programs, including the Academic 
Scholars and Leaders Program, Surgical Education Scholars 
Program, and the Martin L. Stone, MD, Faculty Development 
Seminar. In addition, she strengthened our Electronic Resources 
Committee, created a searchable database with abstracts from 
our meetings, and an online Obstetrics and Gynecology supplement 
highlighting select articles and abstracts from our annual meeting. 
These are monumental accomplishments that are critical to our 
mission and membership. Thank you for all your hard work, Amy. 
Your shoes will be hard to fill.
As I embark on my two years as president, I have developed a 
slogan for my presidential priorities: “Inclusive, Innovative, 
and International.” I believe this phrase encompasses both 
my passions and those of our membership. For the inclusive 
piece, I have appointed Carol Major, MD to lead a Diversity 
Task Force charged with assuring that our leadership reflects 
our membership, and that we are welcoming as many people as 
possible to become involved in our organization.
With innovation, I really want to focus on developing products, 
particularly technological products, that are accessible and 
helpful to educators. We are completing a curriculum for learners 
in low-resource settings that will be accessible on our Web site 
by the annual meeting in March 2015. Helen Morgan, MD, from 
the University of Michigan, is developing videos for the APGO 
Medical Student Educational Objectives that will be available 
in the fall of 2015. Our Testing and Technology Committee, 

led by Maya M. Hammoud, MD, has developed a Knowledge 
Assessment that can be used by incoming interns for the 
knowledge component of Milestone 1. Francis S. Nuthlapathy, 
MD is leading a team that is developing online resources for 
community educators to improve their teaching effectiveness. 
We will also continue to upgrade our Web site to make it easy to 
navigate and user-friendly.
On the international front, we want to make our resources 
widely available. Open access for our educational modules is 
now available. We continue to host international scholars at 
the Martin L. Stone, MD, Faculty Development Seminar. Our 
March meeting in San Antonio will include plenary speakers on 
global health, diversity and disparity, with Saturday, March 7th 
dedicated to breakout sessions on these topics.
We plan to continue our strong collaboration with CREOG, 
particularly in the area of surgical education and the Milestones, 
as well as Interprofessional Education. Finally, we want to ensure 
that we are meeting the needs of our constituents and continuing 
to grow in a meaningful way. We will embark on a strategic 
planning process to find the best direction and use of our time in 
areas of focus for the next five years.  
Wow, that is a lot on our plate for the next two years! I look 
forward to the challenge and want to make sure that we are 
listening to your priorities. Please let me know your thoughts on 
our agenda and accomplishments thus far.  

MESSAGE FROM APGO PRESIDENT  
AMY (MEG) AUTRY, MD
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GOAL MET!  
WE REACHED $1 MILLION! 
We are pleased to announce that, with pledges, WE 
ACHIEVED OUR $1,000,000 GOAL! Thank you to all 
APGO members and friends who participated in the 50th 
Anniversary Capital Campaign. One-hundred percent of the 
funds donated will be reinvested in APGO’s four Capstone 
Programs - the Martin L. Stone, MD, Faculty Development 
Seminar, the Clerkship Directors’ School, the Surgical 
Education Scholars Program and the Academic Scholars and 
Leaders Program - and help sustain them for the next ten 
years.

Congratulations to the winners of the ASL Challenge!  
Cheers to the ASL Class of 2005 for raising the most money 
($19,659) and the ASL Class of 2011 for having the highest 
percent participation (79% of class graduates donated). 

Because of an incredibly involved and dedicated membership 
and a successful investment strategy, we met our goal! Susan 
M. Cox, MD, and her husband, Doug Morris pledged to 
extend their endowment of the President’s Breakfast at the 
APGO Martin L. Stone, MD, Faculty Development Seminar, 
and this donation put us over the top! Thank you to everyone 
who made a personal commitment to support the Capital 
Campaign. 

APGO 5K SUDS RUN & WALK
Thank you to everyone who participated in the 
APGO 5K Suds Run & Walk! The event raised 
over $9,000 for the APGO 50th Anniversary 
Capital Campaign!

APGO 2014 MEDICAL EDUCATION  
ENDOWMENT FUND GRANT RECIPIENTS
The following projects were selected to receive grants as part of the 2014 APGO Medical Education Endowment Fund Grant 
Program. The program was established in 2009 to provide financial support to stimulate research and innovations in health science 
education and fund projects which strive to improve women's health education through innovative approaches.

Boston University School  
of Medicine

Principal Investigator: Carla Lupi, MD
Project Title: Furthering the Validity of 

a Tool to Assess Non-Directive Pregnancy 
Options Counseling Skills

Principal Investigator: Helen Morgan, MD
Project Title: Companion Instructional 

Videos to the APGO Medical Student 
Objectives (10th ed.)

Principal Investigator: Jodi Abbott, MD
Project Title: Root Cause Analysis 

and Open Disclosure in Obstetrics and 
Gynecology: An Integrated Simulation-
Based Module to Teach and Assess Best 

Practice Components

Florida International 
University

University of Michigan

Event 
Susan M. Cox, MD and Doug Morris Breakfast,  
APGO Martin L. Stone, MD, Faculty Development Seminar	
Warren H. Pearse, MD Lectureship
Martin L. Pernoll, MD Lectureship
APGO Martin L. Stone, MD, Faculty Development Seminar
APGO Academic Scholars and Leaders Program (General Fund)
APGO Academic Scholars and Leaders Program (Class of 2000)

Name(s)
Susan M. Cox, MD and Doug Morris

Warren H. Pearse, MD
Martin L. Pernoll, MD

Nancy and Martin L. Stone, MD
Frank Stritter, PhD

Amy Young, MD and Charles Shumaker

ENDOWMENTS



APGO DIVERSITY AND INCLUSION TASK FORCE
The APGO Diversity and Inclusion Task Force was created to develop a forum for supporting APGO with 
its diversity and inclusion efforts. The task force will identify ways to engage under-represented groups in 
leadership roles in our organization; develop recommendations to allow broader participation of all our 
members in programs, activities, and leadership roles; and provide recommendations for the development 
of resources related to cultural competency. In addition, the task force will propose ways to increase APGO 
minority membership and develop tools to help member departments improve their diversity recruitment 
efforts. During the past year, members of the task force developed an official APGO Diversity Statement 
for Volunteer and Leadership Positions which will allow broader participation of all APGO members in 
programs, activities and leadership roles. This statement was approved by the APGO Board and is posted on 
the APGO Web site.
Members of the task force include: Carol A. Major, MD, Chair, Ruben Alvero, MD, Adrienne Dade, MD, 
Eduardo Lara-Torre, MD, and Maggie Vill, MD

GLOBAL WOMEN’S HEALTH TASK FORCE
The APGO Global Women’s Health Task Force was created to develop a strategic plan for global 
health that aligns with the educational mission of APGO. During the past year, the task force has been 
working to create objectives and guidelines for learners in global health settings, as well as develop 
a repository of responsible global health opportunities for learners. Task force members will also 
work with other professional organizations to identify areas of collaboration to further global health 
outreach and education. Materials will be posted on the APGO Web site in March 2015. 
Members of the task force include: Susan Raine, MD, JD, LLM, MEd, Chair, Amy (Meg) Autry, MD,  
Chi Chiung Grace Chen, MD, Anne Dougherty, MD, Margaret Larkins-Pettigrew, MD, MeD, MPPM, and 
Saifuddin Mama, MD, MPH

APGO TASK FORCE ON EDUCATIONAL SCHOLARSHIP
The APGO Task Force on Educational Scholarship serves as an oversight group to ensure high-
quality educational research manuscripts are submitted to the educational supplement of Obstetrics 
and Gynecology. During the past year, new policies and procedures were put into place for the call 
for abstracts and the manuscript submission process for the CREOG & APGO Annual Meeting.  
Selected abstracts and manuscripts from the 2015 CREOG & APGO Annual Meeting will be 
published in the educational supplement of Obstetrics and Gynecology in the fall of 2015.
Members of the task force include: Amy E. Young, MD, Chair, John L. Dalrymple, MD,  
Gary Frishman, MD, Rebecca Jackson, MD, Nadine T. Katz, MD, Lee A. Learman, MD, PhD,  
Michael Moxley, MD, Roger Smith, MD, Steven Swift, MD, and Patrice M. Weiss, MD

APGO TASK FORCE NEWS
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ACADEMIC LEADERS AND SCHOLARS ADVISORY TASK FORCE
This task force selects the 20 program scholars each August, plans the 15-month program, appoints faculty, 
mentors scholars, and attends the scholar graduation and all scholar social functions.

Members of the task force include: Lee A. Learman, MD, PhD, Chair, John L. Dalrymple, MD,  
Debra DaRosa, PhD, Sonya S. Erickson, MD, Alice R. Goepfert, MD, Nancy A. Hueppchen, MD, MSc, and 
Frank Stritter, PhD

SURGICAL EDUCATION SCHOLARS (SES) TASK FORCE
The SES Program Task Force has developed APGO’s newest member education program. The 18-month 
course will teach ob-gyn faculty how to develop and implement surgical education curricula at their home 
institution. The first course will be held September 2014.

Members of the task force nclude: John F. Fischer, MD, Co-Chair, Robert F. Flora, MD, MBA, MPH,  
Co-Chair, Ted Anderson, MD, PhD, John L. Dalrymple, MD, Magdy Milad, MD, MS, Arthur  
Ollendorff, MD, Carmen Sultana, MD, and Steven Swift, MD

CAPSTONE TASK FORCE
The Capstone Task Force Program was formed for the purpose of reviewing, improving and ensuring the 
future of APGO’s most valuable member education programs.

Members of the task force include: Susan M. Cox, MD, Chair, Amy (Meg) Autry, MD, Lorraine  
Dugoff, MD, John R. Fischer, MD, Robert F. Flora, MD, MBA, MPH, and Bruce A. Meyer, MD, MBA

5

LEADERS, EDUCATORS, ADVISORS AND PROMOTERS (LEAP)  
TASK FORCE
During the past year, the members of the LEAP Task Force created a model for cost-effective 
decentralized faculty development for ob-gyn educators to enhance their teaching effectiveness and 
engage them in the community of medical educators. A series of five online CME educational modules 
will be available on the APGO Web site in the spring of 2015. The five module topics are: Teaching 
in the Ambulatory Setting, Teaching in the Operating Room, Providing Educational Feedback, 
Effectively Evaluating your Learner, and Dealing with the Challenging Learner.

Members of the task force include: Francis S. Nuthalapaty, MD, Chair, Susanne Bush, MD,  
Julie DeCesare, MD, Mac Ernest, MD, Susan Goldsmith, MD, Peter S. Marcus, MD, MA,  
Archana Pradhan, MD, MPH, and Peter Schnatz, DO



UNDERGRADUATE MEDICAL EDUCATION 
COMMITTEE (UMEC) REPORT 
FROM UMEC CHAIR JOHN L. DALRYMPLE, MD  

What a year it’s been! When I assumed the position as UMEC 
chair this past March, I knew I was in for a ride – but what I 
didn’t know was how amazing it would be. The opportunity to 
lead such a highly-productive and talented group of individuals 
has turned out to be a real highlight of my life. This year was a 
year of transition and, already, a year of high productivity. After 
serving on UMEC for the past six years, it was especially difficult 
to say good-bye to those UMEC members who rotated off the 
committee. A very special thank you to Nancy A. Hueppchen, 
MD, MSc, for her past two years of service as UMEC chair, 
and for turning over a team of individuals who were primed and 
ready to continue their hard work, productivity and creativity. For 
the senior members who also rotated off, a very heartfelt thanks 
and gratitude for their past six years of hard work and service to 
UMEC and APGO: Alice W. Chuang, MD, Lorraine Dugoff, 
MD, and Amie J. Cullimore, MD, MSc, BEd. I should also 
acknowledge the transition of our ACOOG representatives, with 
a big “Thank You” for the dedication and contributions of Joseph 
Kaczmarczyk, DO, MPH (rotated off 2013), and welcome David 
Forstein, DO, Greenville Hospital System. We also welcome four 
additional UMEC members: LaTasha B. Craig, MD, University 
of Oklahoma; Scott C. Graziano, MD, MS, Loyola University; 
Margaret L. McKenzie, MD, Cleveland Clinic; and APOG 
Representative M. Laura Hopkins, MD, University of Ottawa. 
These new members hit the ground running, and have already 
made substantial contributions to UMEC and APGO.
This past year, I am pleased to announce that UMEC has 
continued to live up to its reputation of high productivity 
and creativity. Our major activities include organizing and 
implementing the APGO Martin L. Stone, MD, Faculty 
Development Seminar, contributing to the CREOG & APGO 
Annual Meeting, and planning and delivering the Clerkship 
Directors’ School (Parts 101, 201 and 301). In addition, we 
are involved in several ongoing projects aimed at developing 
and updating current APGO educational tools, resources and 
products.

Recent Updates and Accomplishments
UMEC has been hard at work this year and I’m proud to 
announce the completion of several projects, including:
•	 The 10th Edition of the APGO Medical Student Educational 

Objectives. This online version (no longer in print form) includes a 
NEW interactive component, with a search function by hot topic, 
objective or keyword and the capability to build a personalized 
curriculum online. Additional features include the addition of six 
new Osteopathic Medicine Objectives, mapping of the Objectives 
to APGO Electronic Resources and Hot Topics such as advocacy, 
pharmacology, global health, ethics and more.

•	 Additional updated online educational resources, including:
•	 Online Teaching Cases (linked to the Educational Objectives)
•	 Comprehensive Women’s Health Care: A Career in Ob-Gyn
•	 The Obstetrics and Gynecology Clerkship: Your Guide to Success
•	 Teaching Tips
•	 Student Logbook (coming soon)

•	 Two new Effective Preceptor Series pamphlets (added to the ten 
updated last year), including: “Effective Operating Room Teaching” 
and “Using the Electronic Medical Record to Precept Medical 
Students.”

•	 Preparing and publishing an annual Obstetrics and Gynecology 
Journal Watch in Teaching in Learning in Medicine ( Journal watch 
from the Alliance for Clinical Education: Annual Review of 
Medical Education Articles in Obstetrics and Gynecology, 2012.) 
Teach Learn Med. 2014;26(2):204-8).

•	 Ongoing development of several additional “To The Point” series 
articles which are nearing completion and/or have been submitted 
for publication, on topics including patient safety, teaching in the 
operating room, and the electronic medical record.

•	 Additional activities include ongoing contribution of articles to the 
APGO e-Bulletin, with a new theme: “Be Involved. Be Connected. 
Be Inspired.” 

•	 Representation on the Alliance for Clinical Education (ACE) 
Executive Committee, with UMEC members on the Publications, 
Communications and Research committees. UMEC also has 
continued representation on the APGO Electronic Resources 
Committee.

All told, UMEC continues to be highly productive, and I am 
deeply honored to be leading such an accomplished group of 
dedicated individuals. 
This coming year, we look forward to accepting applications for 
next year’s cycle of new members. Finally, I want to extend our 
sincerest gratitude to Donna Wachter and the entire APGO staff 
for all of their never-ending support. Without their help, UMEC 
could not function and accomplish all of these tasks and projects.  
It’s been a great year, and we are looking forward to another 
exciting year to come.
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APGO COMMITTEE NEWS

John L. Dalrymple, MD, Chair
Jodi F. Abbott, MD
Samantha D. Buery-Joyner, MD
LaTasha B. Craig, MD
Scott C. Graziano, MD
Brittany Star Hampton, MD

Margaret L. McKenzie, MD
Sarah M. Page-Ramsey, MD
Archana A. Pradhan, MD, MPH
Abigail Wolf, MD
David A. Forstein, DO
M. Laura Hopkins, MD

UMEC  
COMMITTEE 

MEMBERS



DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 
The Development Committee provides grants for new project initiatives, raises 
unrestricted funds for identified projects and spearheads activities with the APGO 
Corporate Liaison Council (CLC).

Members of the task force nclude: John F. Fischer, MD, Chair,  
Amy (Meg) Autry, MD, Robert F. Flora, MD, MBA, MPH,  
Maya M. Hammoud, MD, Nadine T. Katz, MD, Bruce A. Meyer, MD, MBA, 
Hope A. Ricciotti, MD, and Steven Swift, MD

 

APGO ELECTRONIC RESOURCES  
COMMITTEE

During the past year, the committee updated the APGO 
Residency Directory, created an online Catalog of Abstracts, 
reviewed online grant funded program materials, and online 
educational resources for accuracy. In May 2014, the newly 
revised APGO Residency Directory was launched. This online 
resource was improved to make the data easier to update by 
residency programs, and the search function was enhanced to 
make it easier to find specific information. The newly created 
APGO Catalog of Abstracts now houses all of the oral and 
poster abstracts presented from the 2012-2014 CREOG & 
APGO Annual Meetings. 
Members of the committee include:  
Alice R. Goepfert, MD, Chair, Seine Chiang, MD,  
Julie Covarrubias, EdD, Rupa DeSilva, MD,  
Lydia Nightingale, MD, Roger Smith, MD,  
Abigail Winkel, MD, and Abigail Wolf, MD

 

APGO TESTING AND TECHNOLOGY 
COMMITTEE

The APGO Testing and Technology Committee meets each 
July to review questions from the APGO Undergraduate 
Web-Based Interactive Self-Evaluation (uWISE) to ensure 
that they comply with current medical guidelines and 
recommendations. This year, the Committee also developed an 
online, interactive self-assessment exam based on Milestone 1 
called the Preparation for Residency Knowledge Assessment 
Tool. The 100-question test addresses topics in obstetrics, office 
practice and gynecology. The test was launched in January and 
is now available to all residency programs and schools as part 
of a uWISE subscription, or can be purchased as a stand-alone 
subscription. The exam is intended for use by students entering 
their first year of residency and is a great resource for assessing 
the knowledge of students participating in an ob-gyn boot 
camp.
Member so of the task force include:  
Maya M. Hammoud, MD, Chair, Susan M. Cox, MD,  
John L. Dalrymple, MD, Lorraine Dugoff, MD, and  
David Marzano, MD



APGO MEETINGS & PROGRAMS

Faculty Development Seminar
The 2014 APGO Martin L Stone, MD, Faculty Development 
Seminar, “The Path to Wellness: A Medical Education 
Checkup,” was held January 11-14, 2014, at the Eau Palm Beach 
in Manalapan, Florida. Organized by the APGO Undergraduate 
Medical Education Committee under the direction of Program 
Co-Chairs Loraine Dugoff, MD, Archana Pradhan, MD, 
MPH, and B. Star Hampton, MD, this meeting is intended for 
physician educators who teach medical students and residents 
in obstetrics and gynecology and women’s health. The seminar is 
designed to provide both personal and professional development 
and serve as an opportunity for attendees to network with 
other like-minded women’s health educators. Keynote speakers 
included, Charles J. Hatem, MD, as the Martin L. Pernoll, 
MD, Educator, panel discussion with Debra A. DaRosa, 
PhD, Anna T. Cianciolo, PhD, Martin V. Pusic, MD, MA 
and Ann E. Burke, MD, Michael R. Foley, MD, and Ryan D. 
Madanick, MD. The Susan M. Cox, MD and Doug Morris 
President’s breakfast session was delivered by Amy E. Young, 
MD, and, the Lunchtime Learning Session was presented by 
Eva Archer-Smith, who discussed work-life balance. Other 
topics throughout the program included career development, 
educational scholarship, Milestones, social media and the 
medical educator. Thirty workshops submitted through the call 
for abstracts were integrated into the three-day program as small 
workshop and round table sessions. During the meeting, the 
2014 William N.P. Herbert, MD, Promising Educator Award 
was presented to Lydia Nightingale, MD, of the University of 
Oklahoma. Each year, attendees come away feeling recharged 
about medical education, armed with new ideas and approaches 
to teaching students about women’s health. 

CREOG & APGO Annual Meeting
The 2014 CREOG & APGO Annual Meeting, Signs of 
Progress in Women’s Health Education, was held February 
26 - March 1, 2014, at the Hyatt Regency in Atlanta, Georgia. 
Sonya S. Erickson, MD and Mark B. Woodland, MA, MD, 
served as the program co-chairs. The Warren H. Pearse, MD, 
Lecture titled, “Promoting Excellence in the Clinical Learning 
Environment,” was presented by Diane M. Hartmann, MD.  
Additional keynote addresses integrated into the three-day 
program included, “Creating a Continuum of Learning for the 
21st Century Physician,” by Carol A. Aschenbrener, MD; “The 
New CME: Rewarding Faculty and Improving Performance 

and Outcomes,” by Ronald S. Gibbs, MD; and, the Saturday 
morning session focused on “Milestones Implementation: 
Opportunities and Challenges.” The 2014 meeting format 
included a special breakfast session for residents and medical 
students, a Book Club session, a Tech Talk session, and a 
Fellowship Coordinators afternoon session. Additionally, a 
Saturday afternoon workshop sponsored by CREOG & APGO 
on Emerging Technologies covered the fundamentals of a 
standardized robotic education curriculum.
The APGO UMEC planned several sessions throughout the 
annual meeting program, including two breakfast sessions: 
“From Conception to Delivery: Getting Your Education Idea 
to Publication,” and “Team Building: Zoom In Zoom Out: 
Envisioning Your Education Team.” Breakout sessions included, 
“Professional Identity Formation,” “Focus on Solution: EMR in 
the Medical Student Curriculum” and “Joint Challenges: Areas 
of Overlap with the LCME and ACGME.”
We would like to thank Hologic for their support of our 
meeting, and for promoting successful women’s health education 
programs.

Clerkship Directors’ School
The APGO Clerkship Directors’ School is designed for 
clerkship directors of all experience levels and consists of three 
parts. Parts 101 and 201 of the school are held during the 
APGO Martin L. Stone, MD, Faculty Development Seminar 
in January each year, and Part 301 is held during the CREOG 
& APGO Annual Meeting each year. The 2014 advanced 
301 course, “Reading the Signs: Staying Ahead of the Curve 
on the Ob-Gyn Clerkship,” was held during the CREOG & 
APGO Annual Meeting on February 26, 2014. This half-day 
program provides an opportunity for clerkship coordinators and 
directors to meet jointly during a special lunchtime session and 
cover areas of interest to physicians and their coordinators. The 
Clerkship Directors’ School is also ideal for those faculty who 
are considering becoming a clerkship director in the near future.  
All sessions include a combination of short plenary sessions, 
special focus topics, round table discussions, and small and 
large group interactive sessions.  Each year, UMEC is charged 
with developing the curriculum for all three parts, ensuring 
that both the basic foundational elements of the clerkship and 
new, innovative approaches to the clerkship are covered well. A 
certificate of completion is issued to attendees who complete all 
three sections of the school within a three-year period. 
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Sonya S. Erickson, MD, and 
Mark B. Woodland, MS, MD, 
CREOG & APGO Annual 
Meeting program co-chairs.

The 2014 William N.P. Herbert, 
MD, Promising Educator 
Award was presented to 
Lydia Nightingale, MD, of the 
University of Oklahoma.

The 2014 APGO Lifetime 
Acheivement Award was 
presented to Susan M. Cox, 
MD, of the University of Texas 
Southwestern Medical School.
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APGO SCHOLARS & SCHOLARSHIPS

APGO ACADEMIC SCHOLARS AND 
LEADERS PROGRAM
The APGO Academic Scholars and Leaders Program (ASL) 
advances education in ob-gyn by providing physician faculty 
with the skills and knowledge necessary to be outstanding 
teachers. The 2015 graduating class met in August 2014 at the 
Westin Hotel in Annapolis, MD for the last of their educational 
sessions before graduating in March 2015. Graduating scholars 
will presented their projects as posters at the 2015 CREOG & 
APGO Annual Meeting in San Antonio, TX. 

APGO ELECTROSURGERY SCHOLARS 
PROGRAM
The 2012-2014 class of the APGO Electrosurgery Scholars 
Program: Innovations and Applications in Gynecologic 
Electrosurgery also graduated this year at the CREOG & 
APGO Awards and Graduation Luncheon. For a complete list 
of graduates, visit www.apgo.org.

APGO INTERNATIONAL SCHOLARSHIP  
As part of APGO’s commitment to actively engage international 
ob-gyn educators, the APGO International Scholarship enables 
international attendees to participate in the APGO Martin L. 
Stone, MD, Faculty Development Seminar (FDS). A stipend of 
up to $5,000 is paid to the sponsoring member department to 
help defray the awardee’s costs associated with this scholarship. 
This 2014 APGO International Scholarship recipient was 
Christophe Millien, MD, University Hospital, Mirebalais, Haiti. 
He was nominated by Paul Hendessi, MD, Boston University 
School of Medicine.
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1,        ,

Nausea and Vomiting of 
Pregnancy Module: US 
and Canadian Information 
Campaign
Updated in 2013, the “APGO Nausea 
and Vomiting of Pregnancy” module 
was created for ob-gyn educators to 
use when teaching medical students 
and residents the effect of NVP on 
the outcome of pregnancies and how 
to institute appropriate management 
strategies. In early 2014, APGO launched 
an information campaign by sending 
flyers to over 100,000 women’s healthcare 
providers across the US and Canada. 
Both the information campaign and the 
development of this module were funded 
by an unrestricted educational grant from 
Duchesnay. 

Diagnosis and 
Management of 
Endometriosis: 
Pathophysiology to  
Practice CME Extended
An extension was granted enabling 
APGO members and subscribers to 

earn CMEs for the “APGO Diagnosis 
and Management of Endometriosis: 
Pathophysiology to Practice” online 
educational module through May 2016. 

Contraception: Patient 
Counseling and 
Management Module 
Update
In 2014, APGO updated the online 
educational module “Contraception: 
Patient Counseling and Management.” 
This module reviews the methods of 
contraception currently available in the 
US, including the contraindications, risks/
benefits, and non-contraceptive health 
benefits of each method. Information 
on counseling patients, as well as the 
unintended pregnancy rates for birth 
control methods, are also included. 
APGO plans to launch the updated 
companion teaching slides and case 
studies in the spring of 2015. This module 
update was sponsored by an unrestricted 
educational grant from Bayer HealthCare 
Pharmaceuticals and Afaxys.

APGO Corporate Liaison 
Council (CLC) Update
APGO leaders and industry partners 
participated in their annual meeting and 
networking events in August of 2013 
and February 2014. They had one-on-
one meetings with the APGO Board 
of Directors and formally reviewed the 
APGO online educational module for 
medical students and their faculty titled, 
“Interactions with Industry: A Medical 
Student Guide.” The updated module is 
scheduled to launch in the fall of 2014.

CLC Members 
Tonya Conklin, AbbVie
Courtney Peck, AbbVie
Richard Lynen, MD, Bayer HealthCare 
Pharmaceuticals
Gerard Nahum, MD, Bayer HealthCare 
Pharmaceuticals
Carole Boyer, Duchesnay Inc.
Mark Barbee, Pfizer
Gary Comstock, MD, Pfizer
Corrado Altomare, MD, Shionogi
Deanne Melloy, 	 Shionogi
Anne Thomas, RN, Smith & Nephew 
Gynecology

Twitter 
Follow us at 

@APGOnews

Facebook
Find us at 

www.fb.com/APGOorg

LinkedIn 
Search APGO in 

Companies

APGO IN SOCIAL MEDIA

NOTABLE APGO EVENTS



APGO TREASURER’S REPORT
Robert F. Flora, MD, MBA, MPH, APGO Secretary-Treasurer

My term as Secretary-
Treasurer will end this 
March after the annual 
meeting. It has been 
my honor and pleasure 
to serve for the past 
three years. Due to 
the work of many, the 
organization has seen 
an increase in net assets 

from  $4,637,817 to $5,617,942 - a 21% 
increase. Maya M. Hammoud, MD will 
succeed me, and we have worked together 
this past year for a smooth transition. I am 
confident that she will ensure that our funds 
are managed appropriately and allocated to 
further support APGO’s mission.
The Capstone Fundraising Campaign 
met its $1,000,000 goal with pledges that 
will be received in the next fiscal year. 
Fundraising is a vital component for all 
non-profit associations to be successful and 
to ensure continued growth. The APGO 
Development Committee established a 
new fundraising campaign called Make a 
Difference.   I encourage you to continue to 
make a difference by supporting this effort 
to support APGO’s mission to advance 
women’s health care through education. 
The success of our campaigns is solely 
attributed to our members’ efforts. We 
thank you for your support.
Finally, I would like to thank Doctors John 
Gianopoulus, Amy Young and Meg Autry 
who supported me during their APGO 
presidential terms. Donna Wachter and her 
team also deserve special kudos. They truly 
are the engine that drives APGO. Without 
their support and patience APGO wouldn’t 
be where it is today. Continue your great 
work as an organization and “Inspire, 
Instruct, and Develop.”  

APGO BOARD  
OF DIRECTORS

President 
Amy (Meg) Autry, MD 
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Year Ending June 30, 2014

Meetings
Publications
Grants/Contributions
Dues
Interest and dividends
Other income		
Satisfaction of restrictions

TOTAL REVENUE
EXPENSES
Major corporate education programs
Specialized foundation programs
Development activities
Management and general
Meetings
Other program expense

TOTAL EXPENSES

Change in Net Assets from Operations

Investment Realized/Unrealized, Net

CHANGE IN NET ASSETS
Net Assets Beginning of Year

Net Assets End of Year

REVENUE
$653,971
$132,576
$274,139
$621,195
$130,337

$166
$237,952

$2,050,336

$107,268
$135,514

$11,344
$784,891
$434,050
$364,960

$1,838,027

$212,309

$394,435

$606,744
$4,022,239

$5,129,690

UNRESTRICTED

$306,260

($237, 952)

$68,308

	

$68,308

$68, 308
$219,944

$288,252

TEMPORARILY
UNRESTRICTED

$200,000

$200,000 

PERMANENTLY
UNRESTRICTED

$653,971
$132,576
$580,399
$621,195
$130,337

$166
$0

$2,118,644

$107,268
$135,514

$11,344
$784,891
$434,050
$364,960

$1,838,027
$280,617

$394,435
$675,052

$4,942,890

$5, 617,942

TOTAL

APGO Statement of Revenue and Expenses

APGO Statement of 
Financial Position 
ASSETS
CURRENT ASSETS
Cash and cash equivalents
Pre-paid expenses

TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS

FIXED ASSETS
Property and equipment
Web site
Software
Leasehold improvements
Less accumulated depreciation

TOTAL PROPERTY & EQUIPMENT

Investments
Deposits

TOTAL ASSETS

LIABILITIES AND UNRESTRICTED NET ASSETS
CURRENT LIABILITIES
Accounts payable and accrued expenses
Payables
Deferred revenue

TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES

NET ASSETS
Unrestricted
Unrestricted, designated by Board
Capstone Fund			 
APGO Medical Education Endowment Fund

TOTAL UNRESTRICTED NET ASSETS

Temporarily restricted
Permanently restricted

TOTAL NET ASSETS

TOTAL LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS

Year Ending June 30, 2014

$741,670
$29,553

$771,223

$99,836
$267,093

$10,159
$12,537

($313,240)

$76,385

$5,264,923
$3,168

$6,115,699

$201,261
$56,814

$239,682

$497,757

$1,683,607
$1,849,553

$873,090
$723,440

$5,129,690

$288,252
$200,000

$5,617,942

$6,115,699


